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Then he folded the letter and committed it to the nurse and gave her five hundred dinars, saying, "Accept this from me, for that indeed thou hast
wearied thyself between us." "By Allah, O my lord," answered she, "my desire is to bring about union between you, though I lose that which my
right hand possesseth." And he said, "May God the Most High requite thee with good!" Then she carried the letter to Mariyeh and said to her,
"Take this letter; belike it may be the end of the correspondence." So she took it and breaking it open, read it, and when she had made an end of it,
she turned to the nurse and said to her, "This fellow putteth off lies upon me and avoucheth unto me that he hath cities and horsemen and footmen
at his command and submitting to his allegiance; and he seeketh of me that which he shall not obtain; for thou knowest, O nurse, that kings' sons
have sought me in marriage, with presents and rarities; but I have paid no heed unto aught of this; so how shall I accept of this fellow, who is the
fool (90) of his time and possesseth nought but two caskets of rubies, which he gave to my father, and indeed he hath taken up his abode in the
house of El Ghitrif and abideth without silver or gold? Wherefore, I conjure thee by Allah, O nurse, return to him and cut off his hope of
me.".When the Khalif heard this, he said, "By Allah, O Jerir, Omar possesseth but a hundred dirhems." (66) [And he cried out to his servant,
saying,] "Ho, boy! give them to him." Moreover, he gave him the ornaments of his sword; and Jerir went forth to the [other] poets, who said to him,
"What is behind thee?" (67) And he answered, "A man who giveth to the poor and denieth the poets, and I am well-pleased with him."
(68).Presently, the sharper came to the ruin, rejoicing in that which he deemed he should get, and dug in the place, but found nothing and knew that
the idiot had tricked him. So he buffeted his face, for chagrin, and fell to following the other whithersoever he went, so he might get what was with
him, but availed not unto this, for that the idiot knew what was in his mind and was certified that he spied upon him, [with intent to rob him]; so he
kept watch over himself. Now, if the sharper had considered [the consequences of] haste and that which is begotten of loss therefrom, he had not
done thus. Nor," continued the vizier, "is this story, O king of the age, rarer or more extraordinary or more diverting than the story of Khelbes and
his wife and the learned man and that which befell between them.".122. El Hejjaj ben Yousuf and the Pious Man cccclxx.Then she charged her
husband keep watch over the thief, till she should return, and repairing to his wife, acquainted her with his case and told her that her husband the
thief had been taken and had compounded for his release, at the price of seven hundred dirhems, and named to her the token. So she gave her the
money and she took it and returned to her house. By this time, the dawn had broken; so she let the thief go his way, and when he went out, she said
to him, 'O my dear one, when shall I see thee come and take the treasure?' 'O indebted one,' answered he, 'when thou needest other seven hundred
dirhems, wherewithal to amend thy case and that of thy children and to discharge thy debts.' And he went out, hardly believing in his deliverance
from her. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the three men and our Lord Jesus.".Ishac entered, he and his
company, and seating themselves in the place of honour, amused themselves by looking on the slave-girls and mamelukes and watching how they
were sold, till the sale came to an end, when some of the folk went away and other some sat. Then said the slave-dealer, 'Let none sit with us except
him who buyeth by the thousand [dinars] and upwards.' So those who were present withdrew and there remained none but Er Reshid and his
company; whereupon the slave-dealer called the damsel, after he had caused set her a chair of fawwak, (170) furnished with Greek brocade, and it
was as she were the sun shining in the clear sky. When she entered, she saluted and sitting down, took the lute and smote upon it, after she had
touched its strings and tuned it, so that all present were amazed. Then she sang thereto the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Of beryl, all glowing with
beauty, wherein Thick stars of pure silver shine forth to the eye..? ? ? ? ? a. The Physician Douban xi.Abdallah ben Nafi and the King's Son of
Cashghar, ii. 195..So, on the morrow, she made her ready and donning the costliest of apparel, adorned herself with the most magnificent of
ornaments and the highest of price and stained her hands with henna. Then she let down her tresses upon her shoulders and went forth, walking
along with coquettish swimming gait and amorous grace, followed by her slave-girls, till she came to the young merchant's shop and sitting down
thereat, under colour of seeking stuffs, saluted him and demanded of him somewhat of merchandise. So he brought out to her various kinds of
stuffs and she took them and turned them over, talking with him the while. Then said she to him, "Look at the goodliness of my shape and my
symmetry. Seest thou in me any default?" And he answered, "No, O my lady." "Is it lawful," continued she, "in any one that he should slander me
and say that I am humpbacked?".I marvelled at this with the utmost wonderment and knew that he was of the sons of the pious. So I bestirred
myself for his release and tended him [till he recovered] and besought him of quittance and absolution of responsibility.'.HAROUN ER RESHID
AND THE WOMAN OF THE BARMECIDES. (84).When the evening came, the king bade fetch the vizier; so he presented himself before him
and the king bade him tell the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king (but God alone knoweth His secret purpose
and is versed in all that is past and was foredone among bygone peoples), that.Then, when it was night, she brought her to me, after she had
adorned her and perfumed her, and said to her, "Gainsay not this thy lord in aught that he shall seek of thee." When she came to bed with me, I said
in myself, "Verily, this damsel (216) is more generous than I!" Then I sent away the slave-girl and drew not nigh unto her, but arose forthright and
betaking myself to my wife, lay with her and did away her maidenhead. She straightway conceived by me and accomplishing the time of her
pregnancy, gave birth to this dear little daughter; in whom I rejoiced, for that she was lovely to the utterest, and she hath inherited her mother's wit
and her father's comeliness..Presently, up came a woman with a phial of urine, and when the [mock] physician saw the phial afar off, he said to her,
'This is the urine of a man, a stranger.' 'Yes,' answered she; and he continued, 'Is he not a Jew and is not his ailment indigestion?' 'Yes,' replied the
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woman, and the folk marvelled at this; wherefore the man was magnified in Galen's eyes, for that he heard speech such as was not of the usage of
physicians, seeing that they know not urine but by shaking it and looking into it anear neither know they a man's water from a woman's water, nor a
stranger's [from a countryman's], nor a Jew's from a Sherifs. (22) Then said the woman, 'What is the remedy?' Quoth the weaver, 'Pay down the
fee.' So she paid him a dirhem and he gave her medicines contrary to that ailment and such as would aggravate the patient's malady..? ? ? ? ?
Whenas the soul desireth one other than its peer, It winneth not of fortune the wish it holdeth dear..So, when he arose in the morning, he repaired to
the vizier and repeated to him that which the old woman had taught him; whereat the vizier marvelled and said to him, 'What sayst thou of a man,
who seeth in his house four holes, and in each a viper offering to come out and kill him, and in his house are four staves and each hole may not be
stopped but with the ends of two staves? How shall he stop all the holes and deliver himself from the vipers?' When the merchant heard this, there
betided him [of concern] what made him forget the first and he said to the vizier, 'Grant me time, so I may consider the answer.' 'Go out,' replied the
vizier, 'and bring me the answer, or I will seize thy good.'.Then she wept till her voice rose high and her lamentation was discovered [to those
without]; after which she again began to drink and plying the old man with wine, sang the following verses:.As for Zubeideh, she went in to the
Khalif and talked with him awhile; then she fell to kissing him between the eyes and on his hand and asked him that which she had promised Sitt el
Milah, saying, "O Commander of the Faithful, I doubt me her lord is not found in this world; but, if she go about in quest of him and find him not,
her hopes will be cut off and her mind will be set at rest and she will sport and laugh; for that, what while she abideth in hope, she will never cease
from her frowardness." And she gave not over cajoling him till he gave Sitt el Milah leave to go forth and make search for her lord a month's space
and ordered her an eunuch to attend her and bade the paymaster [of the household] give her all she needed, were it a thousand dirhems a day or
more. So the Lady Zubeideh arose and returning to her palace, sent for Sitt el Milah and acquainted her with that which had passed [between
herself and the Khalif]; whereupon she kissed her hand and thanked her and called down blessings on her..King (The Unjust) and the Tither, i.
273..? ? ? ? ? Alack, my grief! Thou wast, indeed, grown absent from my yiew, Yet art the apple of mine eye nor couldst from me divide..? ? ? ? ?
How often, too, hath gladness come to light Whence nought but dole thou didst anticipate!.There was once, of old days, a king of the kings, whose
name was Azadbekht; his [capital] city was called Kuneim Mudoud and his kingdom extended to the confines of Seistan and from the frontiers of
Hindustan to the sea He had ten viziers, who ordered his state and his dominion, and he was possessed of judgment and exceeding wisdom. One
day he went forth with certain of his guards to the chase and fell in with an eunuch on horseback, holding in his hand the halter of a mule, which he
led along. On the mule's back was a litter of gold-inwoven brocade, garded about with an embroidered band set with gold and jewels, and over
against the litter was a company of horsemen. When King Azadbekht saw this, he separated himself from his companions and making for the mule
and the horsemen, questioned the latter, saying, "To whom belongeth this litter and what is therein?". The eunuch answered, (for he knew not that
he was King Azadbekht,) saying, "This litter belongeth to Isfehend, vizier to King Azadbekht, and therein is his daughter, whom he purposeth to
marry to Zad Shah the King.".Sixth Officer's Story, The, ii. 146..Disciple's Story, The, i. 283..? ? ? ? ? Th' Amir (quoth it) am I whose charms are
still desired; Absent or present, all in loving me consent..Lover, The Favourite and her, iii. 165..Meanwhile the king said to his vizier, "How shall
we do in the matter of yonder youth, the Yemani, on whom we thought to confer largesse, but he hath largessed us with tenfold [our gift] and more,
and we know not if he be a sojourner with us or no?" Then he went into the harem and gave the rubies to his wife Afifeh, who said to him, "What is
the worth of these with thee and with [other] the kings?" And he answered, "They are not to be found save with the greatest of kings and none may
avail to price them with money." Quoth she, "Whence gottest thou them?" So he recounted to her the story of El Abbas from first to last, and she
said, "By Allah, the claims of honour are imperative on us and the king hath fallen short of his due; for that we have not seen him bid him to his
assembly, nor hath he seated him on his left hand.".The company marvelled at this story and the ninth officer came forward and said, 'I will tell you
a right goodly story I heard at a wedding..? ? ? ? ? l. The Twelfth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.? ? ? ? ? Upon the table of her cheek beauty hath writ,
"Alack, Her charms! 'Twere well thou refuge sought'st with God incontinent." (119).? ? ? ? ? My watering lips, that cull the rose of thy soft cheek,
declare My basil, (131) lily mine, to be the myrtles of thy hair..? ? ? ? ? And high is my repute, for that I wounded aforetime My lord, (215) whom
God made best of all the treaders of the clay..Tuhfet el Culoub and Er Reshid, ii. 203..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? My severance to bewail in torment and
dismay..27. Alaeddin Abou es Shamat dxx.Meanwhile, the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis and his son Es Shisban set out, as we have said, with their
troops, who were of the doughtiest of the Jinn and the most accomplished of them in valour and horsemanship, [and fared on till they drew near the
Crescent Mountain], When the news of their approach reached Meimoun, he cried out with a great cry to the troops, who were twenty thousand
horse, [and bade them make ready for departure]. Then he went in to Tuhfeh and kissing her, said to her, 'Know that thou art presently my life of
the world, and indeed the Jinn are gathered together to wage war on me on thine account. If I am vouchsafed the victory over them and am
preserved alive, I will set all the kings of the Jinn under thy feet and thou shall become queen of the world.' But she shook her head and wept; and
he said, 'Weep not, for, by the virtue of the mighty inscription engraven on the seal-ring of Solomon, thou shall never again see the land of men!
Can any one part with his life? So give ear unto that which I say; else will I kill thee.' And she was silent..? ? ? ? ? n. The Man who never Laughed
again dccccxci.Now this present was a cup of ruby, a span high and a finger's length broad, full of fine pearls, each a mithcal (211) in weight and a
bed covered with the skin of the serpent that swalloweth the elephant, marked with spots, each the bigness of a dinar, whereon whoso sitteth shall
never sicken; also an hundred thousand mithcals of Indian aloes-wood and thirty grains of camphor, each the bigness of a pistachio-nut, and a
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slave-girl with her paraphernalia, a charming creature, as she were the resplendent moon. Then the king took leave of me, commending me to the
merchants and the captain of the ship, and I set out, with that which was entrusted to my charge and my own good, and we ceased not to pass from
island to island and from country to country, till we came to Baghdad, when I entered my house and foregathered with my family and
brethren..Merchant of Cairo and the Favourite of the Khalif El Maraoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, The, iii. 171..It is said that En Numan (169) had
two boon-companions, one of whom was called Ibn Saad and the other Amrou ben el Melik, and he became one night drunken and bade bury them
alive; so they buried them. When he arose on the morrow, he enquired for them and was acquainted with their case, whereupon he built over them a
monument and appointed to himself a day of ill-luck and a day of good-luck. If any met him on his day of ill-omen, he slew him and with his blood
he washed the monument aforesaid, the which is a place well known in Cufa; and if any met him on his day of grace, he enriched him..Thy loss is
the fairest of all my heart's woes, iii. 43..All those who were present marvelled at this story with the utmost marvel, and the twelfth officer came
forward and said, 'I will tell you a pleasant trait that I had from a certain man, concerning an adventure that befell him with one of the thieves.
(Quoth he).? ? ? ? ? b. The Fakir and his Pot of Butter dccccii.?Story of Prince Bihzad..? ? ? ? ? No good's in life (to the counsel list of one who's
purpose-whole,) An if thou be not drunken still and gladden not thy soul..There was once, in a province of Persia, a king of the kings, who was
mighty of estate, endowed with majesty and venerance and having troops and guards at his command; but he was childless. Towards the end of his
life, his Lord vouchsafed him a male child, and the boy grew up and was comely and learned all manner of knowledge. He made him a private
place, to wit, a lofty palace, builded with coloured marbles and [adorned with] jewels and paintings. When the prince entered the palace, he saw in
its ceiling the picture [of a woman], than whom he had never beheld a fairer of aspect, and she was compassed about with slave-girls; whereupon
he fell down in a swoon and became distraught for love of her. Then he sat under the picture, till, one day, his father came in to him and finding
him wasted of body and changed of colour, by reason of his [continual] looking on that picture, thought that he was ill and sent for the sages and
physicians, that they might medicine him. Moreover, he said to one of his boon- companions, 'If thou canst learn what aileth my son, thou shalt
have of me largesse.' So the courtier went in to the prince and spoke him fair and cajoled him, till he confessed to him that his malady was caused
by the picture. Then he returned to the king and told him what ailed his son, whereupon he transported the prince to another palace and made his
former lodging the guest-house; and whosoever of the Arabs was entertained therein, he questioned of the picture, but none could give him tidings
thereof..Therewithal El Abbas smiled and her verses pleased him. Then he bade the fourth damsel come forward and sing. Now she was from the
land of Morocco and her name was Belekhsha. So she came forward and taking the lute and the psaltery, tightened the strings thereof and smote
thereon in many modes; then returned to the first mode and improvising, sang the following verses:.So she donned a devotee's habit and betaking
herself to the goldsmith, said to him, 'To whom belongeth the bracelet that is in the king's hand?' Quoth he, 'It belongeth to a man, a stranger, who
hath bought him a slave-girl from this city and lodgeth with her in such a place.' So the old woman repaired to the young man's house and knocked
at the door. The damsel opened to her and seeing her clad in devotee's apparel, (184) saluted her and said to her, ' Belike thou hast an occasion with
us?' 'Yes,' answered the old woman; 'I desire privacy and ablution.' (185) Quoth the girl, 'Enter.' So she entered and did her occasion and made the
ablution and prayed. Then she brought out a rosary and began to tell her beads thereon, and the damsel said to her, 'Whence comest thou, O
pilgrim?' (186) Quoth she '[I come] from [visiting] the Idol (187) of the Absent in such a church. (188) There standeth up no woman [to prayer]
before him, who hath an absent friend and discovereth to him her need, but he acquainteth her with her case and giveth her tidings of her absent
one.' 'O pilgrim,' said the damsel, 'we have an absent one, and my lord's heart cleaveth to him and I desire to go to the idol and question him of
him.' Quoth the old woman, '[Wait] till to-morrow and ask leave of thy husband, and I will come to thee and go with thee in weal.'.? ? ? ? ? How
many a king for my sweet sake with other kings hath vied, Still craving union with me and suing for my sight!.The company marvelled at this story
with the utmost wonderment, and the eleventh officer rose and said, 'I know a story yet rarer than this: but it happened not to myself..All this while
the Khalif was diverting himself with watching him and laughing, and at nightfall he bade one of the slave-girls drop a piece of henbane in the cup
and give it to Aboulhusn to drink. So she did as he bade her and gave Aboulhusn the cup, whereof no sooner had he drunken than his head forewent
his feet [and he fell down, senseless]. Therewith the Khalif came forth from behind the curtain, laughing, and calling to the servant who had
brought Aboulhusn to the palace, said to him, "Carry this fellow to his own place." So Mesrour took him up [and carrying him to his own house],
set him down in the saloon. Then he went forth from him and shutting the saloon-door upon him, returned to the Khalif, who slept till the
morrow..So we went with him till he came to the place where my slave had buried the money and dug there and brought it out; whereat I marvelled
with the utmost wonder and we carried it to the prefect's house. When the latter saw the money, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and bestowed on
me a dress of honour. Then he restored the money straightway to the Sultan and we left the youth in prison; whilst I said to my slave who had taken
the money, "Did yonder young man see thee, what time thou buriedst the money?" "No, by the Great God!" answered he. So I went in to the young
man, the prisoner, and plied him with wine till he recovered, when I said to him, "Tell me how thou stolest the money." "By Allah," answered he, "I
stole it not, nor did I ever set eyes on it till I brought it forth of the earth!" Quoth I, "How so?" And he said, "Know that the cause of my falling into
your hands was my mother's imprecation against me; for that I evil entreated her yesternight and beat her and she said to me, 'By Allah, O my son,
God shall assuredly deliver thee into the hand of the oppressor!' Now she is a pious woman. So I went out forthright and thou sawest me in the way
and didst that which thou didst; and when beating was prolonged on me, my senses failed me and I heard one saying to me, 'Fetch it.' So I said to
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you what I said and he (145) guided me till I came to the place and there befell what befell of the bringing out of the money.".Poor Old Man, The
Rich Man who gave his Fair Daughter in Marriage to the, i. 247..Then he turned back, pondering upon that sleeping youth, and coming to him, as
he slept, lighted down from his horse and sat down by him. He fixed his eyes upon his face and considered him awhile and said in himself, 'For
aught I know, this youth may be Melik Shah.' And he fell a-hemming and saying, 'Harkye, O youth!' Whereupon the sleeper awoke and sat up; and
the eunuch said to him, 'Who is thy father in this village and where is thy dwelling?' The youth sighed and answered, 'I am a stranger;' and the
eunuch said, 'From what land art thou and who is thy father?' Quoth the other, 'I am from such a land,' and the eunuch ceased not to question him
and he to answer him, till he was certified of him and knew him. So he rose and embraced him and kissed him and wept over his case. Moreover,
he told him that he was going about in quest of him and informed him that he was come privily from the king his mother's husband and that his
mother would be content [to know] that he was alive and well, though she saw him not..?STORY OF DAVID AND SOLOMON..Woman (The
Old), the Merchant and the King, i. 265..When Galen heard this, he ordered the weaver the amount of his wife's dowry and bade him pay it to her
and divorce her. Moreover, he forbade him from returning to the practice of physic and warned him never again to take to wife a woman of better
condition than himself; and he gave him his spending-money and bade him return to his [former] craft. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more
extraordinary or rarer than the story of the two sharpers who cozened each his fellow.".? ? ? ? ? m. The Boy and the Thieves dcxxvii.21. Omar ben
Abdulaziz and the Poets ccccxxxii.Now the dancing of Iblis pleased Queen Es Shuhba and she said to him, 'By Allah, this is a goodly dancing!' He
thanked her for this and said to Tuhfeh, 'O Tuhfeh, there is not on the face of the earth a skilfuller than Ishac en Nedim; but thou art more skilful
than he. Indeed, I have been present with him many a time and have shown him passages (234) on the lute, and there have betided me such and
such things with him. (235) Indeed, the story of my dealings with him is a long one and this is no time to repeat it; but now I would fain show thee
a passage on the lute, whereby thou shall be exalted over all the folk.' Quoth she to him, 'Do what seemeth good to thee.' So he took the lute and
played thereon on wondrous wise, with rare divisions and extraordinary modulations, and showed her a passage she knew not; and this was liefer to
her than all that she had gotten. Then she took the lute from him and playing thereon, [sang and] presently returned to the passage that he had
shown her; and he said, 'By Allah, thou singest better than I!' As for Tuhfeh, it was made manifest to her that her former usance (236) was all of it
wrong and that what she had learnt from the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis was the origin and foundation [of all perfection] in the art. So she rejoiced in
that which she had gotten of [new skill in] touching the lute far more than in all that had fallen to her lot of wealth and raiment and kissed the
Sheikh's hand..How long will ye admonished be, without avail or heed? iii. 40..? ? ? ? ? The pains of long desire have wasted me away;
Estrangement and disdain my body sore have tried..When King Kisra heard this, he redoubled in loveliking for her and affection and said to her,
'Do what thou wilt.' So he let bring a litter and carrying her therein to his dwelling-place, married her and entreated her with the utmost honour.
Then he sent a great army to King Dadbin and fetching him and his vizier and the chamberlain, caused bring them before him, unknowing what he
purposed with them. Moreover, he caused set up for Arwa a pavilion in the courtyard of his palace and she entered therein and let down the curtain
before herself. When the servants had set their seats and they had seated themselves, Arwa raised a corner of the curtain and said, 'O Kardan, rise to
thy feet, for it befitteth not that thou sit in the like of this assembly, before this mighty King Kisra.' When the vizier heard these words, his heart
quaked and his joints were loosened and of his fear, he rose to his feet. Then said she to him, 'By the virtue of Him who hath made thee stand in
this place of standing [up to judgment], and thou abject and humiliated, I conjure thee speak the truth and say what prompted thee to lie against me
and cause me go forth from my house and from the hand of my husband and made thee practise thus against a man, (117) a true believer, and slay
him. This is no place wherein leasing availeth nor may prevarication be therein.'.? ? ? ? ? g. The Seventh Officer's Story dccccxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? l. The
Wife's Device to Cheat her Husband dlxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ab. Story of the King's Son and the Ogress v.Then the old queen and her daughter
and son-in-law embarked in the ship and setting sail, fared on till they came to the land of Mekran. Their arrival there befell at the last of the day;
so they passed the night in the ship, and when the day was near to break, the young king went down from the ship, that he might go to the bath, and
made for the market. As he drew near the bath, the cook met him by the way and knew him; so he laid hands on him and binding his arms fast
behind him, carried him to his house, where he clapped the old shackles on his feet and straightway cast him back into his whilom place of
duresse..They have shut out thy person from my sight, iii. 43..So they dragged him away, what while he wept and spoke the words which whoso
saith shall nowise be confounded, to wit, "There is no power and no virtue save in God the Most High, the Sublime!" When they came to the
Tigris, one of them drew the sword upon him and El Muradi said to the swordbearer, "Smite off his head." But one of them, Ahmed by name, said,
"O folk, deal gently with this poor wretch and slay him not unjustly and wickedly, for I stand in fear of God the Most High, lest He burn me with
his fire." Quoth El Muradi, "A truce to this talk!" And Ahmed said, "If ye do with him aught, I will acquaint the Commander of the Faithful."
"How, then, shall we do with him?" asked they; and he answered, "Let us deposit him in prison and I will be answerable to you for his provision; so
shall we be quit of his blood, for indeed he is wrongfully used." So they took him up and casting him into the Prison of Blood, (13)went
away..Hind and his Vizier, The King of, ii. 105..The company marvelled at the generosity of this man and his clemency (152) and courtesy, and the
Sultan said, 'Tell us another of thy stories.' (153) 'It is well,' answered the officer, 'They avouch that.? ? ? ? ? s. The Journeyman and the Girl
dccccix.? ? ? ? ? O'erbold art thou in that to me, a stranger, thou hast sent These verses; 'twill but add to thee unease and miscontent..107. The
Ruined Man of Baghdad and his Slave-girl dccclxiv.? ? ? ? ? The Lord's alternatives are these, wherewith He's wont The needy wretch to ply and
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those in sore duresse..God [judge] betwixt me and her lord! Away With her he flees me and I follow aye..When the morning morrowed, the first
who presented himself before the Amir was the Cadi Amin el Hukm, leaning on two of his black slaves; and he was crying out and calling [on
God] for aid and saying, "O crafty and perfidious Amir, thou depositedst with me a woman [yesternight] and broughtest her into my house and my
dwelling-place, and she arose [in the night] and took from me the good of the little orphans, (96) six great bags, [containing each a thousand dinars,
(97) and made off;] but as for me, I will say no more to thee except in the Sultan's presence." (98) When the Master of the Police heard these
words, he was troubled and rose and sat down; then he took the Cadi and seating him by his side, soothed him and exhorted him to patience, till he
had made an end of talk, when he turned to the officers and questioned them. They fixed the affair on me and said, "We know nothing of this affair
but from Captain Muineddin." So the Cadi turned to me and said, "Thou wast of accord with this woman, for she said she came from the
Citadel.".Barmecides, Haroun er Reshid and the Woman of the, i. 57..Would God upon that bitterest day, when my death calls for me, i.
47.Presently, up came the old woman, whereupon the young man sprang to his feet and laying hold of her, demanded of her the turban-cloth. Quoth
she, "Know that I entered one of the houses and made the ablution and prayed in the place of prayer; and I forgot the turban-cloth there and went
out. Now I know not the house in which I prayed, nor have I been directed (59) thereto, and I go round about every day till the night, so haply I
may light on it, for I know not its owner." When the draper heard this, he said to the old woman, "Verily, Allah restoreth unto thee vhat which thou
hast lost. Rejoice, for the turban-cloth is with me and in my house." And he arose forthright and gave her the turban-cloth, as it was. She gave it to
the young man, and the draper made his peace with his wife and gave her raiment and jewellery, [by way of peace-offering], till she was content
and her heart was appeased. (60).? ? ? ? ? Of spies, "How long, O scoffer, wilt mock at my despair, As 'twere God had created nought else whereat
to jeer?".When Tuhfeh beheld this, she called to mind her lord and wept sore and said, 'I beseech God the Most High to vouchsafe me speedy
deliverance, so I may return to my palace and that my high estate and queendom and glory and be reunited with my lord and master Er Reshid.'
Then she walked in that garden and saw in its midst a dome of white marble, raised on columns of black teak and hung with curtains embroidered
with pearls and jewels. Amiddleward this pavilion was a fountain, inlaid with all manner jacinths, and thereon a statue of gold, and [beside it] a
little door. She opened the door and found herself in a long passage; so she followed it and behold, a bath lined with all kinds of precious marbles
and floored with a mosaic of pearls and jewels. Therein were four cisterns of alabaster, one facing other, and the ceiling of the bath was of glass
coloured with all manner colours, such as confounded the understanding of the folk of understanding and amazed the wit..? ? ? ? ? g. The Crows
and the Hawk dcxiii.? ? ? ? ? Then get thee gone nor covet that which thou shall ne'er obtain; So shall it be, although the time seem near and the
event..? ? ? ? ? And who can tell if ever house shall us together bring In union of life serene and undisturbed content?.? ? ? ? ? My fortitude fails,
my endeavour is vain; My bosom is straitened. To Thee, I complain,.? ? ? ? ? By Allah, but that I trusted that I should meet you again, Your
camel-leader to parting had summoned you in vain!.If I must die, then welcome death to heal, iii. 23..When Bekhtzeman heard this, he awoke from
his heedlessness and said, 'Extolled be the perfection of God the Great! O king, this is my case and my story, nothing added and nought diminished,
for I am King Bekhtzeman and all this happened to me; wherefore I will seek the gate of God['s mercy] and repent unto Him.' So he went forth to
one of the mountains and there worshipped God awhile, till one night, as he slept, one appeared to him in a dream and said to him, 'O Bekhtzeman,
God accepteth thy repentance and openeth on thee [the gate of succour] and will further thee against thine enemy.' When he was certified of this in
the dream, he arose and turned back, intending for his own city; and when he drew near thereunto, he saw a company of the king's retainers, who
said to him, 'Whence art thou? We see that thou art a stranger and fear for thee from this king, for that every stranger who enters this city, he
destroys him, of his fear of King Bekhtzeman.' Quoth Bekhtzeman, 'None shall hurt him nor advantage him save God the Most High.' And they
answered, saying, 'Indeed, he hath a vast army and his heart is fortified in the multitude of his troops.'.29. Maan ben Zaideh and the three Girls
dxxxii.When the vizier returned to the king, the latter sought of him the story of the man whose caution slew him and be said, "Know, O august
king, that.The Lady Zubeideh answered him many words and the talk waxed amain between them. At last the Khalif sat down at the heads of the
pair and said, "By the tomb of the Apostle of God (may He bless and preserve him!) and the sepulchres of my fathers and forefathers, whoso will
tell me which of them died before the other, I will willingly give him a thousand dinars!" When Aboulhusn heard the Khalifs words, he sprang up
in haste and said, "I died first, O Commander of the Faithful! Hand over the thousand dinars and quit thine oath and the conjuration by which thou
sworest." Then Nuzhet el Fuad rose also and stood up before the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh, who both rejoiced in this and in their safety, and
the princess chid her slave-girl. Then the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh gave them joy at their well-being and knew that this [pretended] death was
a device to get the money; and the princess said to Nuzhet el Fuad, "Thou shouldst have sought of me that which thou desiredst, without this
fashion, and not have consumed my heart for thee." And she said, "Indeed, I was ashamed, O my lady.".Haste not to that thou dost desire; for haste
is still unblest, ii. 88..? ? ? ? ? How many a king to me hath come, of troops and guards ensued, And Bactrian camels brought with him, in many a
laden line,.The vizier's story pleased the king and he bade depart to his dwelling..? ? ? ? ? Where lavender, myrtle, narcissus entwine, With all
sweet-scented herbs, round the juice of the vine..The young man marvelled at his story and lay the night with him; and when he arose in the
morning, he found his strays. So he took them and returning [to his family.], acquainted them with what he had seen and that which had betided
him. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more marvellous or rarer than the story of the king who lost kingdom and wealth and wife and children and
God restored them unto him and requited him with a kingdom more magnificent than that which he had lost and goodlier and rarer and greater of
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wealth and elevation.".Ass, the Sharpers, the Money-Changer and the, ii. 41..? ? ? ? ? Crude amber (158) in its native land unheeded goes, but,
when It comes abroad, upon the necks to raise it men delight..? ? ? ? ? The intercessor who to thee herself presenteth veiled Is not her like who
naked comes with thee to intercede.'.Me, till I stricken was therewith, to love thou didst excite, iii. 113.78. The Water-Carrier and the Goldsmith's
Wife cccxc.63. The Lovers of the Benou Udhreh ccclxxxiii.? ? ? ? ? The priests from all the convent came flocking onto it: With cries of joy and
welcome their voices they did rear..Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor, The Sixth, iii. 203..When it was eventide, the king summoned the vizier and
bade him tell the [promised] story, "Hearkening and obedience," answered he. "Know, O king, that.88. The Mad Lover dclxxiv.Now there was in
the house a fair singing-girl and when she saw the singer pinioned and bound to the tree, she waited till the Persian lay down on his couch, when
she arose and going to the singer, fell to condoling with him over what had betided him and ogling him and handling his yard and rubbing it, till it
rose on end. Then said she to him, 'Do thou swive me and I will loose thy bonds, lest he return and beat thee again; for he purposeth thee evil.'
Quoth he, 'Loose me and I will do.' But she said, 'I fear that, [if I loose thee], thou wilt not do. But I will do, and thou standing; and when I have
done, I will loose thee.' So saying, she pulled up her clothes and sitting down on the singer's yard, fell to going and coming..? ? ? ? ? My secret is
disclosed, the which I strove to hide; Of thee and of thy love enough have I abyed..As for the singer, when his [stay in the oven] grew long upon
him, he came forth therefrom, thinking that her husband had gone away. Then he went up to the roof and looking down, beheld his friend the
druggist; whereat he was sore concerned and said in himself, 'Alas, the disgrace of it! This is my friend the druggist, who dealt kindly with me and
wrought me fair and I have requited him with foul' And he feared to return to the druggist; so he went down and opened the first door and would
have gone out; but, when he came to the outer door, he found it locked and saw not the key. So he stole up again to the roof and cast himself down
into the [next] house. The people of the house heard him and hastened to him, deeming him a thief. Now the house in question belonged to a
Persian; so they laid hands on him and the master of the house began to beat him, saying to him, 'Thou art a thief.' 'Nay,' answered he, 'I am no
thief, but a singing-man, a stranger. I heard your voices and came to sing to you.'.73. The Miller and his Wife ccclxxxvii.When the company heard
this story, they marvelled thereat with the utmost wonderment. Then the fifth officer, who was the lieutenant of the bench, (113) came forward and
said, '[This is] no wonder and there befell me that which is rarer and more extraordinary than this..O friends, the tears flow ever, in mockery of my
pain, iii. 116..? ? ? ? ? My body is dissolved with sufferance in vain; Relenting, ay, and grace I hoped should yet betide;."There was once a man, a
merchant, who was fortunate in trade, and at one time his [every] dirhem profited [him] fifty. Presently, his luck turned against him and he knew it
not; so he said in himself, 'I have wealth galore, yet do I weary myself and go round about from country to country; I were better abide in my own
country and rest myself in my house from this travail and affliction and sell and buy at home.' Then he made two parts of his money, with one
whereof he bought wheat in summer, saying, 'When the winter cometh, I will sell it at a great profit.' But, when the winter came, wheat became at
half the price for which he had bought it, whereat he was sore concerned and left it till the next year. However, next year, the price fell yet lower
and one of his friends said to him, 'Thou hast no luck in this wheat; so do thou sell it at whatsoever price.' Quoth the merchant, 'This long while
have I profited and it is allowable that I lose this time. God is all- knowing! If it abide [with me] half a score years, I will not sell it save at a
profit.'.? ? ? ? ? If to my favours thou aspire and covet me, good lack! What leach such madness can assain or what medicament?.? ? ? ? ? y. The
Debauchee and the Three-year-old Child dcv.? ? ? ? ? Oft for thy love as I would be consoled, my yearning turns To-thee- ward still and my desires
my reason still gainsay..? ? ? ? ? They left me and content forthright forsook my heart,.? ? ? ? ? O Amir of justice, be kind to thy subjects; For
justice, indeed, of thy nature's a trait..When the king saw this, he cried out and his wife wept in the ship and offered to cast herself into the sea; but
the Magian bade the sailors lay hands on her. So they seized her and it was but a little while ere the night darkened and the ship disappeared from
the king's eyes; whereupon he swooned away for excess of weeping and lamentation and passed his night bewailing his wife and children..? ? ? ? ?
The nobles' hands, for that my place I must forsake, Do solace me with beds, whereon at ease I lie..? ? ? ? ? c. The King who knew the
Quintessence of Things dcccxci.On this wise I abode a while of time, every day shooting an elephant, whereupon my master came and carried it
away, till, one day, as I sat hidden in the tree, there came up elephants without number, roaring and trumpeting, so that meseemed the earth
trembled for the din. They all made for the tree whereon I was and the girth whereof was fifty cubits, and compassed it about. Then a huge elephant
came up to the tree and winding his trunk about it, tugged at it, till he plucked it up by the roots and cast it to the ground. I fell among the elephants,
and the great elephant, coming up to me, as I lay aswoon for affright, wound his trunk about me and tossing me on to his back, made off with me,
accompanied by the others; nor did he leave faring on with me, and I absent from the world, till he brought me to a certain place and casting me
down from off his back, went away, followed by the rest. I lay there awhile, till my trouble subsided and my senses returned to me, when I sat up,
deeming myself in a dream, and found myself on a great hill, stretching far and wide and all of elephants' bones. So I knew that this was their
burial-place and that they had brought me thither on account of the bones..151. The Adventures of Quicksilver Ali of Cairo, a Sequel to the
Rogueries of Delileh the Crafty dccviil.? ? ? ? ? Would he were not, who sundered us upon the parting-day! How many a body hath he slain, how
many a bone laid bare!.Merchant, The Unlucky, i. 73..Man whose Caution was the Cause of his Death, The, i. 291..? ? ? ? ? And scatter musk on
him and ambergris, so long As time endures; for this is all my wish and care..Then said she to the villager's son, 'Know that I am the woman whom
thy father delivered from harm and stress and whom there betided from thee of false accusation and frowardness that which thou hast named.' And
she craved pardon for him and he was made whole of his sickness. [Then said she to the thief, 'I am she against whom thou liedst, avouching that I
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was thy mistress, who had been stoned on thine account, and that I was of accord with thee concerning the robbing of the villager's house and had
opened the doors to thee.' And she prayed for him and he was made whole of his sickness.] Then said she to [the townsman], him of the tribute, 'I
am she who gave thee the [thousand] dirhems and thou didst with me what thou didst.' And she craved pardon for him and prayed for him and he
was made whole; whereupon the folk marvelled at her oppressors, who had been afflicted alike, so God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be
He!) might show forth her innocence before witnesses..? ? ? ? ? h. Ilan Shah and Abou Temam cccclxvi.? ? ? ? ? Though little, with beauty myself
I've adorned; So the flowers are my subjects and I am their queen..? ? ? ? ? May the place of my session ne'er lack thee I Oh, why, My heart's love,
hast thou saddened my mind and mine eye? (108).This was grievous to the princess and it irked her sore that he should not remember her; so she
called her slave- girl Shefikeh and said to her, "Go to El Abbas and salute him and say to him, 'What hindereth thee from sending my lady Mariyeh
her part of thy booty?'" So Shefikeh betook herself to him and when she came to his door, the chamberlains refused her admission, until they
should have gotten her leave and permission. When she entered, El Abbas knew her and knew that she had somewhat of speech [with him]; so he
dismissed his mamelukes and said to her, "What is thine errand, O handmaid of good?" "O my lord," answered she, "I am a slave-girl of the
Princess Mariyeh, who kisseth thy hands and commendeth her salutation to thee. Indeed, she rejoiceth in thy safety and reproacheth thee for that
thou breakest her heart, alone of all the folk, for that thy largesse embraceth great and small, yet hast thou not remembered her with aught of thy
booty. Indeed, it is as if thou hadst hardened thy heart against her." Quoth he, "Extolled be the perfection of him who turneth hearts! By Allah, my
vitals were consumed with the love of her [aforetime] and of my longing after her, I came forth to her from my native land and left my people and
my home and my wealth, and it was with her that began the hardheartedness and the cruelty. Nevertheless, for all this, I bear her no malice and
needs must I send her somewhat whereby she may remember me; for that I abide in her land but a few days, after which I set out for the land of
Yemen.".Then they ate and the tables were removed and they washed their hands; after which Iblis the Accursed came up to Tuhfeh and said to
her, 'O my lady Tuhfeh, thou gladdenest the place and with thy presence enlightenest and embellishest it; but now fain would these kings hear
somewhat of thy singing, for the night hath spread its wings for departure and there abideth thereof but a little.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and
obedience.' So she took the lute and touching its strings on rare wise, played thereon after a wondrous fashion, so that it seemed to those who were
present as if the palace stirred with them for the music. Then she fell a-singing and chanted the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? "Breaker of hearts,"
quoth she, "I call it, for therewith I've broken many a heart among the amorous race.".6. Story of the Hunchback xxv.Now the folk used to go in to
her and salute her and crave her prayers; and it was her wont to pray for none till he had confessed to her his sins, when she would seek pardon for
him and pray for him that he might be healed, and he was straightway made whole of sickness, by permission of God the Most High. [So, when the
four sick men were brought in to her,] she knew them forthright, though they knew her not, and said to them, ' Let each of you confess his sins, so I
may crave pardon for him and pray for him.' And the brother said, 'As for me, I required my brother's wife of herself and she refused; whereupon
despite and folly (7) prompted me and I lied against her and accused her to the townsfolk of adultery; so they stoned her and slew her unjustly and
unrighteously; and this is the issue of unright and falsehood and of the slaying of the [innocent] soul, whose slaughter God hath forbidden.'.? ? ? ? ?
Of me he got not what he sought and brideless did return, For that estrangement and disdain were pleasing in my sight..? ? ? ? ? My virtues 'mongst
men are extolled and my glory and station rank high..? ? ? ? ? Quoth he, what while from out his hair the morning glimmered white, "This, this is
life indeed, except, alas! it doth not stay.".When the two young men presented themselves before him and set forth their case to him and to the folk
and the king heard their speech, he knew them and his heart was like to fly for joyance in them: the tears poured from his eyes at their sight and that
of his wife, and he thanked God the Most High and praised Him for that He had reunited [him with] them. Then he dismissed the folk who were
present about him and bade commit the Magian and the woman and the two youths to his armoury (65) [for the night], commanding that they
should keep guard over them till God caused the morning morrow, so he might assemble the cadis and the judges and assessors and judge between
them, according to the Holy Law, in the presence of the four cadis. So they did his bidding and the king passed the night praying and praising God
the Most High for that which He had vouchsafed him of kingship and puissance and victory over (66) him who had wronged him and thanking Him
who had reunited him with his family..? ? ? ? ? I crave none other than thou for friend, beloved of my heart; So trust in my speech, for the generous
are true and trusty still..Hindbad the Porter, Sindbad the Sailor and, iii. 199.."O king," answered the youth, "there is no great forgiveness save in
case of a great crime, for according as the offence is great, in so much is forgiveness magnified and it is no dishonour to the like of thee if he spare
the like of me. Verily, Allah knoweth that there is no fault in me, and indeed He commandeth unto clemency, and no clemency is greater than that
which spareth from slaughter, for that thy forgiveness of him whom thou purposest to put to death is as the quickening of a dead man; and whoso
doth evil shall find it before him, even as it was with King Bihkerd." "And what is the story of King Bihkerd?" asked the king. "O king," answered
the youth,
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